### UNIVERSITY OF CALIFORNIA

# THE ONE-CHINA POLICY: ADAPTING TO TENSIONS IN THE TAIWAN STRAIT

James Lee

### **Summary**

Tensions are growing in the Taiwan Strait. Chinese warplanes have violated Taiwan's air defense identification zone in record numbers, prompting fears of an invasion.¹ 2021 was the first year in which a potential crisis over Taiwan rose to the level of a "Tier 1 risk" in the Council on Foreign Relations' Preventive Priorities Survey, which is an annual survey of American foreign policy experts.² The United States faces a decision about what it can do to help prevent crossstrait tensions from escalating into war.

A vital question is whether, and how much, the United States should change its "One-China policy." Beginning with the Trump administration and continuing with the Biden administration, the United States has bolstered its support for Taiwan and become more assertive in resisting Beijing's claims of sovereignty over the self-governing democracy.<sup>3</sup> Although U.S. officials stress that the United States continues to adhere to the One-China policy, there is growing concern, as expressed by Daniel Russel of the Asia Society Policy Institute, that the United States is "edging closer and closer to the line that separates unofficial relations with official relations, which, in effect, could hollow out America's One-China policy." How much flexibility is built into the One-China policy, and what limits does the policy impose on what the United States can do to support Taiwan?

To answer those questions, this policy brief explains what the One-China policy is and how it can exhibit both continuity and change. Analysis of the One-China policy often focuses on the Three U.S.-China Joint Communiqués, the Taiwan Relations Act, and the Six Assurances, which can create the impression that the One-China policy has not changed since those texts were formulated in the 1970s and 1980s.<sup>5</sup> In fact, the One-China policy has been revised, such as in the Taiwan Policy Review during the Clinton administration.<sup>6</sup> The One-China policy is neither set in stone nor completely fluid, and this policy brief identifies which elements are fixed and which elements are variable. It explains the One-China policy at three levels: the fundamental position, the doctrinal statements, and the practices and conventions. These levels of policy range from the most abstract to the most concrete, but each is logically consistent with the others.

This work is made available under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial 4.0 license.



IGCC Policy Brief October 2021

# First Level of the One-China Policy: The Fundamental Position (Fixed Element)

At the highest level of abstraction, the United States' One-China policy can be understood in terms of a fundamental position on the Taiwan question, elaborated through four guiding concepts by which the United States conducts relations with Beijing and Taipei. The United States has maintained this position ever since it normalized relations with the People's Republic of China (PRC) in 1979, and changing any one of the guiding concepts would amount to a violation of the One-China policy. In other words, the fundamental position is a fixed element of the One-China policy.

#### **Fundamental Position:**

The United States only recognizes one Chinese government, which is the People's Republic of China. The United States does not recognize Taiwan.

- The United States has official relations with the People's Republic of China and unofficial relations with Taiwan.
- 2. The United States is neutral on the current political status of Taiwan.

  The United States does not currently consider Taiwan to be a part of China or an independent country; dating back to a statement by President Truman on June 27, 1950, the United States has maintained the position that the status of Taiwan is undetermined.<sup>7</sup>

This neutrality distinguishes the One-China policy from the One-China principle, which is the position that Taiwan is a part of China. Beijing maintains the One-China principle and often calls on the United States to do the same, but the United States has a One-China policy.8

- 3. The United States is neutral on the substance of the future political status of Taiwan. The United States does not support or oppose either future unification between Taiwan and (mainland) China or future Taiwan independence.
- 4. The United States is not neutral on process: it is opposed to unilateral changes in the status quo, including the use of force or coercion to determine the status of Taiwan. The United States has a policy of maintaining the capacity – but not the obligation – to intervene in Taiwan's defense in the event of a PRC attack.

### Second Level of the One-China Policy: The Doctrinal Statements (Fixed Elements)

The United States' fundamental position has been expressed through a set of doctrinal statements that express the One-China policy in more concrete terms. These doctrinal elements are also a fixed element of the One-China policy.

- The Three U.S.-China Joint Communiqués
  - a. Shanghai Communiqué (1972)9
  - b. Normalization Communiqué (1979)<sup>10</sup>
  - c. Arms Sales Communiqué (1982)<sup>11</sup>
- The United States' unilateral statements of support for Taiwan
  - a. The Taiwan Relations Act (1979)12
  - b. The Six Assurances (1982)<sup>13</sup>

The most important features of the doctrinal statements are that the United States does not recognize the PRC's position that Taiwan is a part of China; that the United States has a policy of selling arms to Taiwan; and that the United States has a policy of maintaining the capacity to intervene in Taiwan's defense. The notable absence of a clear commitment to exercise that capacity is known as "strategic ambiguity": the United States has not said whether it would intervene in Taiwan's defense in the event of a PRC attack, nor has it specified

conditions under which it would do so.<sup>15</sup> Even though U.S. officials often express a U.S. "commitment" to Taiwan, the Taiwan Relations Act and the Six Assurances do not define an international legal obligation.<sup>16</sup>

Part of the controversy surrounding the Taiwan question stems from the fact that the Chinese and English versions of the Normalization Communiqué express different U.S. positions on the status of Taiwan. The English version says that "the Government of the United States of America acknowledges the Chinese position that there is but one China and Taiwan is part of China" (emphasis added). The PRC negotiators insisted on translating "acknowledges" as chengren 承认, which is closer in meaning to "recognizes." The United States maintains that the English version is binding because the English version of the Communiqué was what was negotiated and agreed upon, and only the English version conveys the U.S. position. The United States does not recognize Taiwan as being part of China.17

# Third Level of the One-China Policy: Practices and Conventions (Variable Elements)

Though doctrinal statements express the fundamental position more concretely, they are still statements of high policy, which are not specific enough to define the day-to-day procedures by which the United States conducts unofficial relations with Taiwan. Accordingly, the United States has implemented a set of practices and conventions to regulate the unofficial relationship. These include the "contact guidelines," which were first formulated after the Taiwan Policy Review under the Clinton administration.<sup>18</sup> Briefly lifted in the last weeks of the Trump administration, the State Department announced in the early months of the Biden administration that it had developed a new set of contact guidelines. The details are not publicly known, but the State Department has said that they "liberalize guidance on contacts with Taiwan, consistent with our unofficial relations."19

These practices and conventions have been revised at various points in the history of U.S.-Taiwan relations, usually to reflect new understandings of how to interpret "unofficial relations."<sup>20</sup>

They represent the variable elements of the One-China policy, but the need to maintain consistency with the fixed elements means that the variability of these practices and conventions is subject to certain limits. Daniel Russel's reference to a potential hollowing-out of the One-China policy reflects the concern that the meaning of "unofficial relations" has been interpreted so widely that the United States is diluting the policy itself.<sup>21</sup>

Interpreting the One-China policy is more an art than a science, but it should be governed by the following considerations:

1. Consistency with the fundamental position and the doctrinal statements. The practices and conventions should follow—or at least not contradict—the fundamental position and the doctrinal statements. For example, the United States should not adopt policies or issue statements that state or strongly suggest that Taiwan's political status has already been determined (either as a province of China or as a country).

As the United States engages in great power competition with the PRC, it will need to continue to adapt the One-China policy to keep the peace in the most vigorously contested flashpoint in the Indo-Pacific.





President Tsai Ing-wen, accompanied by Secretary-General of National Security Council Joseph Wu and Foreign Minister David Lee, made a phone call to Donald J. Trump, President-elect of the United States, on December 2, 2016. Credit: CC BY 2.0, via Wikimedia Commons

- 2. Impact on PRC perceptions. The PRC routinely accuses the United States of supporting Taiwan independence whenever the United States provides support for Taiwan, warning the United States about crossing its "red lines."22 Much of this is strategic rhetoric aimed at constraining the United States and isolating Taiwan. But it would be a mistake to suppose that "red lines" don't exist at all, or that they are such a distant concern that the United States need not consider them in formulating policy. The United States should distinguish between the rhetorical red lines and the real red lines, and it should consider whether or not its policies will actually create the perception in Beijing that it is supporting Taiwan's independence.23
- 3. Concrete benefits for Taiwan's security. Given the heightened sensitivity surrounding the Taiwan question and the disastrous consequences of a conflict over Taiwan, the United States should only revise its practices and conventions if doing so will appreciably enhance Taiwan's security. The United States should not "play the Taiwan card" to score political points against Beijing.

## **Applying the Framework: Taiwan's De Facto Embassy as a Case Study**

To provide an example of how this framework can be applied to a policy question, this section examines an ongoing debate in U.S.-Taiwan relations. At the time of writing (October 2021), the United States was considering Taiwan's request to change the name of its de facto embassy from "Taipei Economic and Cultural Representative Office" to "Taiwan Representative Office." Vot surprisingly, Beijing has protested. Vould approving Taiwan's request be consistent with the One-China policy?

The fundamental position and doctrinal statements require that the United States not have official relations with Taiwan and not recognize Taiwan as a country. Some consider including the word "Taiwan" in the name of the de facto embassy to be provocative, but it would not confer Taiwan the status of a country, since "Taiwan" is also an economic and geographical term (Taiwan is a full member of the World Trade Organization under the elaborate designation of the "Separate Customs Territory of Taiwan, Penghu, Kinmen, and Matsu").26 The resulting name of "Taiwan Economic and Cultural Representative Office" would be consistent with the unofficial character of U.S.-Taiwan relations: the 1979 Normalization Communiqué states that "the people of the United States will maintain cultural, commercial,

and other unofficial relations with the people of Taiwan."<sup>27</sup> Removing "Economic and Cultural" from the name, however, would be much more provocative, since "Taiwan Representative Office" implies the full spectrum of relations and not merely economic and cultural relations.

Determining the impact of this change on perceptions in Beijing is more difficult to assess, since it would require information that may be available only to U.S. officials and not to the public. Nonetheless, agreeing to only a partial name change would show that the United States is proceeding cautiously on this issue and that it is trying to maintain the unofficial character of U.S.-Taiwan relations. As for the question of whether the change would promote Taiwan's security, there does not appear to be a concrete benefit. Commenting on the request for the full name change to "Taiwan Representative Office," Bonnie Glaser at the German Marshall Fund said that the United States and Taiwan should "focus their energies on meaningful actions that strengthen Taiwan's security, not symbolic steps to poke China."28

### **Conclusion**

The analysis of the One-China policy in this policy brief identifies three "levels of policy," ranging from a fundamental position on the Taiwan question to a set of practices and conventions by which the United States carries out its unofficial relations with Taiwan. This brief also distinguishes between the fixed and variable elements of the One-China policy, showing how it can be both flexible and stable. For decades, the United States has succeeded in adapting the One-China policy to help safeguard Taiwan's security. As the United States engages in great power competition with the PRC, it will need to continue to adapt the One-China policy to keep the peace in the most vigorously contested flashpoint in the Indo-Pacific.

#### **Endnotes**

- 1 Matt Yu and Frances Huang, 4 October 2021, "56 China Military Planes Enter Taiwan's ADIZ, Setting Another Record," Focus Taiwan: CNA English News, https:// focustaiwan.tw/cross-strait/202110040027; Stephen McDonell, 6 October 2021, "China-Taiwan Military Tensions 'Worst in 40 Years," BBC News, https://www.bbc.com/news/ world-asia-58812100.
- Center for Preventive Action, 2021, "Preventive Priorities Survey 2021," Council on Foreign Relations, <a href="https://cdn.cfr.org/sites/default/files/report\_pdf/pps\_2021\_01.14.2021\_onlineversion.pdf">https://cdn.cfr.org/sites/default/files/report\_pdf/pps\_2021\_01.14.2021\_onlineversion.pdf</a>, 3, 55; "Oriana Skylar Mastro, 3 June 2021, "The Taiwan Temptation: Why Beijing Might Resort to Force," Foreign

- Affairs, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/china/2021-06-03/china-taiwan-war-temptation; and Rachel Esplin Odell, Eric Heginbotham, Bonny Lin, David Sacks, Kharis Templeman, and Oriana Skylar Mastro, 9 August 2021, "Strait of Emergency? Debating Beijing's Threat to Taiwan," Foreign Affairs, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/china/2021-08-09/strait-emergency.
- Associated Press, 14 April 2021, "Ex-US Officials Visit Taiwan amid China Tensions," Associated Press, https:// apnews.com/article/james-steinbergtaiwan-us-news-china-george-w-bushea224b59db9ef1bb31d18cd77cf5048d; Eleanor Albert, 1 April 2021, "US Ambassador Makes First Visit to Taiwan in More than 40 Years," The Diplomat, https://thediplomat.com/2021/04/usambassador-makes-first-visit-to-taiwan-inmore-than-40-years/; Reuters, 7 January 2021, "Factbox: Recent Taiwan Visits by Top U.S. Officials," Reuters, https://www.reuters. com/article/us-taiwan-usa-diplomacyfactbox/factbox-recent-taiwan-visits-by-topu-s-officials-idUSKBN29C16B
- 4 Ken Moriyasu, 7 July 2021, "US Does Not Support Taiwan Independence: Kurt Campbell," Nikkei Asia, <a href="https://asia.nikkei.com/Politics/International-relations/Bidens-Asia-policy/US-does-not-support-Taiwan-independence-Kurt-Campbell">https://asia-policy/US-does-not-support-Taiwan-independence-Kurt-Campbell</a>; Asia Society, 6 July 2021, "Kurt Campbell: U.S. and China Can Co-Exist Peacefully," Asia Society Policy Institute, <a href="https://asiasociety.org/policy-institute/kurt-campbell-us-and-china-can-co-exist-peacefully">https://asiasociety.org/policy-institute/kurt-campbell-us-and-china-can-co-exist-peacefully</a>, 50:05-50:17.
- Fisher Bush, At Cross Purposes: U.S.-Taiwan Relations Since 1942 (Armonk: M.E. Sharpe, 2004); Richard Bush, 2017, "A One-China Policy Primer," Brookings Institution, https://www.brookings.edu/ research/a-one-china-policy-primer/; Michael J. Green and Bonnie S. Glaser, 13 January 2017, "What Is the U.S. "One China"

- Policy, and Why Does It Matter?" Center for Strategic and International Studies, https://www.csis.org/analysis/what-us-one-china-policy-and-why-does-it-matter; Alan Romberg, Rein In at the Brink of the Precipice: American Policy toward Taiwan and U.S.-PRC Relations (Washington: The Henry L. Stimson Center, 2003).
- The revisions have centered on the practical interpretation of the United States' "unofficial relations" with Taiwan. See Bush, "A One-China Policy Primer," <a href="https://www.brookings.edu/research/a-one-china-policy-primer/">https://www.brookings.edu/research/a-one-china-policy-primer/</a>, 15-18.
- Truman, Harry S., "Statement Issued by the President [27 June 1950, Document 119]," in Foreign Relations of the United States, 1950, Korea, Volume VII, ed. John P. Glennon (Washington: U.S. Government Printing Office, 1976), https://history.state.gov/historicaldocuments/frus1950v07/d119; repeated in David Stilwell, 31 August 2020, "Remarks by David R. Stilwell, Assistant Secretary of State for East Asian and Pacific Affairs at the Heritage Foundation (Virtual)," American Institute in Taiwan, https://www.ait.org.tw/remarks-by-david-r-stilwell-assistant-secretary-of-state-for-east-asian-and-pacific-affairs-at-the-heritage-foundation-virtual/.
- For details on the importance of the distinction between the One-China policy and the One-China principle, see Bush, "A One-China Policy Primer," <a href="https://www.brookings.edu/research/a-one-china-policy-primer/">https://www.brookings.edu/research/a-one-china-policy-primer/</a>.
- "Joint Statement Following Discussions with Leaders of the People's Republic of China [27 February 1972, Document 203]," in Foreign Relations of the United States, 1969-1976, Volume XVII, China, 1969-1972 (Washington: U.S. Government Printing Office, 2006), <a href="https://history.state.gov/historicaldocuments/frus1969-76v17/d203">https://history.state.gov/historicaldocuments/frus1969-76v17/d203</a>.
- 10 "Joint Communique of the United States of America and the People's Republic of China (Normalization Communique) [1 January 1979]," *American Institute in Taiwan*, accessed 10 October 2021, <a href="https://www.ait.org.tw/our-relationship/policy-history/key-u-s-foreign-policy-documents-region/u-s-prc-joint-communique-1979/">https://www.ait.org.tw/our-relationship/policy-history/key-u-s-foreign-policy-documents-region/u-s-prc-joint-communique-1979/</a>.

- 11 "U.S.-PRC Joint Communique (1982)
  [17 August 1982]," American Institute in
  Taiwan, accessed 10 October 2021, https://
  www.ait.org.tw/our-relationship/policyhistory/key-u-s-foreign-policy-documentsregion/u-s-prc-joint-communique-1982/.
- 12 "Taiwan Relations Act (Public Law 96-8, 22 U.S.C. 3301 et seq.) [1 January 1979]," American Institute in Taiwan, accessed 10 October 2021, <a href="https://www.ait.org.tw/our-relationship/policy-history/key-u-s-foreign-policy-documents-region/taiwan-relations-act/">https://www.ait.org.tw/our-relationship/policy-history/key-u-s-foreign-policy-documents-region/taiwan-relations-act/</a>.
- 13 Stilwell, "Remarks by David R. Stilwell," https://www.ait.org.tw/remarks-by-david-r-stilwell-assistant-secretary-of-state-for-east-asian-and-pacific-affairs-at-the-heritage-foundation-virtual/.
- 14 Bush, At Cross Purposes, 124-178
- 15 The policy of strategic ambiguity actually goes back to the early years of the Cold War. See Nancy Bernkopf Tucker, "Strategic Ambiguity or Strategic Clarity?" in Dangerous Strait: The U.S.-Taiwan-China Crisis ed. Nancy Bernkopf Tucker (New York: Columbia University Press, 2004), 186-211. For a recent debate on strategic ambiguity, see Richard Haass and David Sacks, 2 September 2020, "American Support for Taiwan Must be Unambiguous," Foreign Affairs, https://www.foreignaffairs. com/articles/united-states/americansupport-taiwan-must-be-unambiguous; and Bonnie S. Glaser, Michael J. Mazarr, Michael J. Glennon, Richard Haas, and David Sacks, 24 September 2020, "Dire Straits: Should American Support for Taiwan Be Ambiguous?", <a href="https://">https://</a> www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/unitedstates/2020-09-24/dire-straits.
- 16 Ned Price, 3 October 2021, "Increasing People's Republic of China Military Pressure against Taiwan Undermines Regional Peace and Stability," *U.S. Department of State*, <a href="https://www.state.gov/increasing-peoples-republic-of-china-military-pressure-against-taiwan-undermines-regional-peace-and-stability/">https://www.state.gov/increasing-peoples-republic-of-china-military-pressure-against-taiwan-undermines-regional-peace-and-stability/</a>.

- 17 Romberg, Rein In at the Brink of the Precipice, 99-101; see also Michel Oksenberg, "Michel Oksenberg, A Translation Problem in the Joint Communique, January 3 1979," USC US-China Institute, https://china.usc.edu/michel-oksenberg-translation-problem-joint-communique-january-3-1979.
- 18 Ryan Hass, 11 January 2021, "After Lifting Restrictions on U.S.-Taiwan Relations, What Comes Next?" *The Brookings Institution*, https://www.brookings.edu/blog/order-from-chaos/2021/01/11/after-lifting-restrictions-on-us-taiwan-relations-what-comes-next/; Bush, *At Cross Purposes*, 154-159.
- 19 Ned Price, 9 April 2021, "New Guidelines for U.S. Government Interactions with Taiwan Counterparts," *U.S. Department of State*, <a href="https://www.state.gov/new-guidelines-for-u-s-government-interactions-with-taiwan-counterparts/">https://www.state.gov/new-guidelines-for-u-s-government-interactions-with-taiwan-counterparts/</a>.
- 20 For details, see Bush, "A One-China Policy Primer," <a href="https://www.brookings.edu/research/a-one-china-policy-primer/">https://www.brookings.edu/research/a-one-china-policy-primer/</a>, 14-17.
- 21 Asia Society, "Kurt Campbell: U.S. and China Can Co-Exist Peacefully," <a href="https://asiasociety.org/policy-institute/kurt-campbell-us-and-china-can-co-exist-peacefully">https://asiasociety.org/policy-institute/kurt-campbell-us-and-china-can-co-exist-peacefully</a>.
- 22 Rik Glauert, 16 October 2020, "China's 'Red Lines' on Taiwan in Play as Biden Challenges Trump," *Nikkei Asia*, <a href="https://asia.nikkei.com/Politics/US-elections-2020/China-s-red-lines-on-Taiwan-in-play-as-Biden-challenges-Trump">https://asia.nikkei.com/Politics/US-elections-2020/China-s-red-lines-on-Taiwan-in-play-as-Biden-challenges-Trump</a>.
- 23 Bush, "A One-China Policy Primer,"

  <a href="https://www.brookings.edu/research/a-one-china-policy-primer/">https://www.brookings.edu/research/a-one-china-policy-primer/</a>, 17; Thomas

  Christensen, "The Contemporary Security

  Dilemma: Deterring a Taiwan Conflict," *The Washington Quarterly* 25, no. 4 (2002): 5-21,

  doi: 10.1162/016366002760252509.
- 24 Demetri Sevastopulo and Kathrin Hille, 10 September 2021, "Washington Risks Beijing Ire over Proposal to Rename Taiwan's US Office," Financial Times, https:// www.ft.com/content/07810ece-b35b-47e7-a6d2-c876b7b40444. For different perspectives on this issue, see David Sacks, 13 September 2021, "Why Letting

- Taiwan Change the Name of Its Office in the United States Is a Mistake," *Council on Foreign Relations*, <a href="https://www.cfr.org/blog/why-letting-taiwan-change-name-its-office-united-states-mistake">https://www.cfr.org/blog/why-letting-taiwan-change-name-its-office-united-states-mistake</a>; and Chien-Huei Wu and Nai-Yu Chen, 21 October 2021, "The Case for Renaming TECRO," *The Diplomat*, <a href="https://thediplomat.com/2021/10/the-case-for-renaming-tecro/">https://thediplomat.com/2021/10/the-case-for-renaming-tecro/</a>.
- 25 Amber Wang, 13 September 2021, "Beijing Warns Washington Not to Allow Taiwan to Rename De Facto Embassy," South China Morning Post, <a href="https://www.scmp.com/">https://www.scmp.com/</a> news/china/diplomacy/article/3148605/</a> beijing-warns-washington-not-allow-taiwan-rename-de-facto.
- 26 "Separate Customs Territory of Taiwan, Penghu, Kinmen, and Matsu," World Trade Organization, accessed 10 October 2021, https://www.wto.org/english/thewto\_e/countries\_e/chinese\_taipei\_e.htm. On the perception that including "Taiwan" in the name is provocative, see Sevastopulo and Hille, "Washington Risks Beijing Ire over Proposal to Rename Taiwan's US Office," https://www.ft.com/content/07810ece-b35b-47e7-a6d2-c876b7b40444.
- 27 "Joint Communique of the United States of America and the People's Republic of China (Normalization Communique)
  [1 January 1979]," <a href="https://www.ait.org.tw/our-relationship/policy-history/key-u-s-foreign-policy-documents-region/u-s-prc-joint-communique-1979/">https://www.ait.org.tw/our-relationship/policy-history/key-u-s-foreign-policy-documents-region/u-s-prc-joint-communique-1979/</a>.
- 28 Quoted in Sevastopulo and Hille, "Washington Risks Beijing Ire over Proposal to Rename Taiwan's US Office," <a href="https://www.ft.com/content/07810ece-b35b-47e7-a6d2-c876b7b40444">https://www.ft.com/content/07810ece-b35b-47e7-a6d2-c876b7b40444</a>.

### **Acknowledgements**

I would like to thank Thomas Christensen and Bonnie Glaser for their instruction on the One-China policy and Tai Ming Cheung and Stephan Haggard for their feedback on this policy brief. Lindsay Morgan and Patrick Hulme also provided many helpful suggestions. Any errors are my own.

### **Authors**

JAMES LEE is a postdoctoral research associate at IGCC. His research is on U.S. grand strategy in Europe and East Asia, with a focus on the Taiwan question in U.S.-China relations. He is also a member of the <u>U.S.-Taiwan Next Generation Working Group</u> at UC Berkeley's Institute of East Asian Studies.

### **About IGCC**

UC Institute on Global Conflict and Cooperation (IGCC) addresses global challenges to peace and prosperity through rigorous, policy relevant research, training and engagement on international security, economic development and the environment. Established in 1983, IGCC convenes expert researchers across UC campuses and the Lawrence Livermore and Los Alamos National Laboratories, along with U.S. and international policy leaders, to develop solutions and provide insights on the most profound global security challenges.



IGCC.UCSD.EDU